Departmental Committee Meeting Minutes
Friday 12/1/17
Attendees: Brian Barker, Vivre Bell, Giovanni Biaocchi, Rachel Berndston, Kristen Bergery, Micah Brachman, Meredith Brown,  Leila De Floriani, Ralph Dubayah, Evan Ellicott, Belen Franch, Martha Geores, Amanda Hall, Rubio Han, Matt Hansen, Cheng Huang, George Hurtt, Erin Jacobs, Chris Justice, Elle Lim, Tatiana Loboda, Ron Luna, Jack Ma, Byron Marroquin, Grant McKenzie, Janet Nackoney, Christina Prell, Douglas Rao,Jonathan Resop, Jean-Claude Roger, Sergii Skakun,,Kathleen Stewart, Laixiang Sun, Daniel Teodoro, Naijun Zhou 
Absent: Julie Silva sabbatical, Eric Kasischke IPA, Klaus Hubacek BSOS APT, Shunlin Liang travel.
· Introductions of new faculty and staff – Justice 
· Recent Developments and Chair’s Update – Justice 
· Accept previous meeting minutes and approval of agenda - accepted.
Serious tightening of visa procedures is happening. Concern is that there will be a cap on University H1b visas in the future.  We need to document the specific work location for our H1b employees and if they will be expected to travel.  

The CGIS Assistant Professor search committee has been charged and is reviewing applicants. 
The potential AV Williams move needs serious consideration so we can plan within the proposed timeline.  We are exploring other options but they are longer term.   AV Williams may be a stepping stone to a new building.
The second Thriving Workplace survey is completed.  Mary Mitkish will attend the campus results meeting. Survey results will be forthcoming.
Reminders:

· The door to 1158 needs to be closed and latched after your class/meeting.  The door is set to lock automatically if it is closed.  We have had two incidences of vandalism in 1158 this semester.  

· At the end of a school year, some students may need help with crisis management.  Please confirm procedures with Ron Luna if a case is brought to your attention. Be careful when responding to email complaints.
· The PTK promotions deadline is today: letters requesting promotion are due today for all but the highest ranks.  Complete packages for promotions to the highest rank are due to the College.  We will be clarifying dates in our PTK policy based on the Provost Office’s timeline changes.

· The University reopens from Winter Break on January 2nd and faculty are back January 8th.  We hope to have interviews for the CGIS Faculty Search before or at the start of the Spring semester.

· Associate Chair Issues – Dubayah
· Teaching Meeting schedule for Spring semester
Propose that the teaching committee meeting be held in April to space it far enough apart from the teaching committee meeting held in January.  
Remember that if your class does not have a final, the final project cannot be due before the scheduled final date.

Keep an eye on classes that may not meet the minimum number of students.

· Undergraduate Committee – Loboda
· Action Item:   Review suggestion about possible satellite Earth observation 100 level course and bring proposal to Teaching Committee – Remote Sensing Teaching Team – will be discussed at the Jan Teaching Team meeting
· Action Item:   Develop Terms of Reference for the Events Committee and bring to vote at next Departmental Committee meeting – Loboda and Undergraduate Committee
The Mission and Vision statements written at the departmental retreat 11 years ago may no longer be the shared vision of the current faculty.  We have had a 50% change over in faculty since this time and the statements need to be revisited at the next retreat.  Once we have a shared vision, we can revisit the issue of events.
The Spring open house is on hold as we don’t have commitment from faculty – It was noted how much we appreciate all that Amanda Hall does for events in the department

· Undergraduate Director Academic Issues – Luna
It is important that the Instructor and TAs document all details when students contest grades.  Issues escalate at the end of the semester when students are under stress.  If you feel there is a security threat, you need to be careful and follow procedures.  Please contact Ron Luna if you have a particular case to discuss. 

Our majors are up to 209 from the 169 at the start of the semester.  Please suggest majoring, or minoring, to your students.  Please let students know that there are winter courses available for them to take.   

Changes are being made to how we have faculty advising student. Geog212 is the gatekeeper course now and will provide students with questionnaires, or interview sets, for the students to meet with faculty.  This is a one (instead of the previous two) step process and seems to be flowing better.  One question still to be determined is how to handle Geog212 in the summer. 
The Geography Club attended an all-day event at Parkdale High School and had individuals demonstrating GIS.  We should consider events at other local high schools.  
· Action Item:  Discuss the decision not to advertise and strategies to increase our undergraduate majors with Katherine Russell – Stewart  Done – 
The meeting went well and there were good suggestions about how to let computer science students know more about our programs.
Action Item – Undergraduate Director to strengthen relationships with Computer Science and meet face to face – Luna 
· Action Item:  Discuss ENST’s request for access to our GIS classes for their major with ENST – Dubayah and Stewart

We added a section to our GIS class to accommodate the ENST request.  We also suggested that they add additional GEOG classes to their requirements in order to provide students with more choices and make it easier for them to get into classes.
ENST agreed that they would not offer an ENST GIS class since GEOG was not in support of it.  
Action Item – CGIS Director to follow up with ENST and confirm this is still correct – Stewart 

Action Item – Discuss MEES Program with BSOS and Anthropology - Dubayah, Justice, Hubacek and Prell – DONE 
Meeting held and follow up presentation made to the BSOS Chair’s Council.  Both Klaus Hubacek and Christina Prell were involved in the curriculum development discussions.  It was agreed that the college would manage BSOS participation in MEES and Christina Prell will develop the foundation course.  
· Graduate Committee – DeFloriani
Mike Colson was invited to the last Graduate Committee meeting to explain the rules for short courses.  There are very few examples on campus.   It is important that international students maintain a full-time status.  It is complicated to have a different one credit course each year and if TT faculty don’t teach we would need to pay research faculty.  It is also not clear how it would fit into the current 9 credit per semester model.

One option would be to offer the short course during winter term.  
Another option is to package three one credit courses (modules) into a regular course – remote sensing faculty are very interested in this option.  Teaching teams need to propose three modules that can be combined together. We also need to poll the students on what they are interested in taking.  

Action Item: Present concrete proposal for possible short course combinations at the January teaching committee meeting – De Floriana

A straw poll was held to gauge faculty willingness and interest in teaching a short course – no TT faculty raised their hand so this is a problem.  Research faculty are concerned about the timing and intensity of teaching a short course when proposals are due.

Action Item:  Have a discussion about the scope of the short course and level of commitment so research faculty better understand the anticipated commitment – De Floriana and Nackoney 

It was proposed that if one professor taught all three modules, it would count as a full course load but students would be able to sign up for the modules that interested them and would not have to take all three modules.
If a professor only taught one module, it is not clear how this would work with load and credit towards buyouts.  Should the departmental buyout come first with the professor agreeing to teach one short course for the next three years or should the three short courses be taught first before the buyout?

· Graduate Director Academic Issues – Sun
· Incoming and returning PhD student review procedures – Berndtson

· Action Item:  Review the numbers of PhD students and progress since the ‘right-sizing’ of our graduate program was implemented – Sun

The number of PhD students has held steady for the last three years (ranging 64-78) and on average we have 69 students. We currently have 14.5 faculty members and have ranged from 4.4 to 5.4 students per faculty member for the last three years

10 years ago when we right sized our graduate program we predicted 16 faculty with 5 students each for a total of 80 students.
Is five the right number of students?  It might be for a Full Professor but it is too high for an Assistant Professor who normally should only have one or two PhD students.
In January 2018 we will have 64 PhD students (4 students per faculty on average)

Action Item:  Summarize the TT Faculty to PhD student ratio on a single PowerPoint slide and Chair will send to the College for a discussion on TA allocations and right sizing – Sun and Justice 

We do not have a fair spread of students across faculty – some have 10 students and some have zero.  The plan, once steady state, is for senior faculty to bring in one new student per year and that students should graduate at the 5-year mark.

The time to graduation on average last year was 5.6 years for PhD.
Our PhD placement is not stellar and sometimes PhD students delay gradation so they can retain their GA for funding and benefits while they search for a position.  ECON has a full-time person in charge of placement.   How to handle placement is a potential retreat topic.  

We also need to understand our recruitment; if faculty recruit 10 students do we have sufficient RA slots?  We can project out that we will hire three to four faculty in the next two years – what does this do to our right size PhD numbers?
We can do a projection based on who is graduating and historical data regarding fellowships, RAs, TAs, etc. 

Action Item:  Meet to project graduation dates and funding.  Do we keep TAs and recruit RAs or do we have need for both? Bring results to January teaching committee meeting and get confirmation from faculty advisors – Dubayah, Berndtson and Sun
Action Item:  Provide list of existing TA lines and how they have been allocated to faculty – Berndtson 
· Action Item:  Discussion with Dean about rightsizing the number of PhD students and possible reallocation of resources. – Justice 

· Research Director Issues – Hurtt
· Action Item:  Discussion waiver of GRA tuition on external grants at the campus Research Council – Hurtt 
Council on the Environment is not having an impact.  George Hurtt met with the new VP and Associate VP for research on the topic of how to incentivize funding GRAS on campus.  With the cost of tuition and benefits, two GRAs cost more than a Post Doc. She was receptive to the issue.
· Research Faculty Committee – Nackoney
Research faculty are meeting once a semester.  The current focus will be on revisiting merit and promotion guidelines.  The first round of changes is being finalized and will be submitted to the Research Director and Chair for review.

Applied science work is not properly acknowledged in the current departmental PTK policy.  Research faculty who are PIs and supervise employees don’t have time to be first author on publications.  Do we need a new track (Assoc and Full Research Scientist rank)? Or is the Assistant Research Scientist rank sufficient?  Campus has approved a new wide range of possible tracks and we are only using a few of them.
· Diversity Task Force – Hansen
The National name database should go through the Graduate Director who can filter on the discipline but not the GPA.  We can then send out a mass call and encourage them to apply.
· Computer Task Force – Hansen

· Action Item:  Provide a list of potential courses for the Provost HPC teaching computer lab – Hansen

Details about the list of potential HPC courses was sent to BSOS.

Matt Hansen is serving as the Chair of the campus subcommittee for the replacement/future of the Deep Thought HPC.  What should campus resources look like in the future?   If anyone in the department currently uses Deep Thought and has recommendations for a newer version, please discuss with Matt. We should try to improve the new version, and its specifications, so it meets our needs.

· MPS Advisory Committee Update – Stewart
The MPS GEOINT is working hard on recruiting and advertising. The PCC Senate approved the cross listed courses between the GEOINT and GIS MPS tracks.
The NOAA track has 10 students and NOAA is confident it will be able to sustain these numbers in future years.  The China program is going well and Janet Nackoney just returned from teaching the first year cohort. 

· GIS Center Update – Stewart
In person interviews for the open Assistant Professor search will be in January.
A general description for remote sensing and GIS computational facilities is needed for proposals.

Action Item - Pull together a generic facilities description for proposals – Bell and Kommareddy
· Departmental Retreats - Justice
· Do we want a Spring 18 Departmental Retreat? What is the optimal format and timing?
(Osprey Point has closed so location and format need to be revisited)

· Retreat Topics:

i. Action Item next Departmental Retreat:   What is a viable study abroad program in GEOG?  How many faculty and at what level of involvement?  How will this impact load?  How do we attract GEOG majors and keep it affordable – Dubayah and Berndtson. 
ii. Action Item:  Mini one-day retreat needed on the topic of potential double majors with Engineering or Computer Sciences.  Agenda needs to be developed –Dubayah/Justice 

The retreat provides opportunity to interact and provides time for more strategic thinking/planning.  Faculty confirmed that they like the format and structure of past retreats (i.e. two nights and days).
Action Item:   Look for another facility and determine date for Spring 2018 retreat – Bell 
· MAD Meeting Summary – Geores

MAD was a successful event with over 60 attendees.  Geography graduate students won the Geography Bowl and Joshua Wayland received the AAG Council Award for Outstanding Graduate Student Paper.  Congratulations!
· Any Other Business
Graduate students are having a meeting at Hartwick on the cultural aspect and social integration.  They will talk about GSO proposals like the graduate student retreat and the trip to El Salvador and report at the first Departmental Committee meeting of the semester.  

Upcoming Events

· 12/4/17  Deadline for campus MFA registration
· 12/6/17 3-6 pm – Geographical Sciences Holiday Celebration at Hartwick
· 12/12/17 3-6 pm- BSOS Holiday Party and Teddy Bear Drive at Terpzone

· 12/19/17 6-8 pm – University Commencement

· 12/20/17 11-2:30 pm – BSOS Geographical Sciences Commencement

· 1/8/17 – Start of Spring Semester preparation (potential start of CGIS Asst Prof interviews)

· 1/16/2018: PACs

· 1/17/2018: PACs

· 1/18/2018: 9-12: Returning student Review; 1-4: Incoming Student Review 

· 1/19/2018: 9-12: Teaching meeting

